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Foreword  

 
 

 

Dear EUROLAB members,   

 

Please find below the second EUROLAB Newsbriefing of 2016 with information      

regarding the actions carried out by EUROLAB and developments relevant to the        

Laboratory Community.   

Recent political developments in the European Community open a new cycle of      

relationship between nations, being todayôs instability and uncertainty, reasons to   

rethink many contexts associated with European integration, in particular, related to 

the economic, social and political cohesion, its impact on the future of the single    

market, the free movement of persons and goods and the harmonization of practices,   

essential for fair competition in international trade. 

For the laboratories community represented in EUROLAB, whose basic statutes calls 

for action in the European area of integration of individual States in the common    

market, it appears as a high challenge follow the development of the relations of    

economic actors and the impact that they will have on economic activity, with empha-

sis on what falls within the laboratory setting. 

In this framework, the network structure of EUROLAB can be valuable as an instru-

ment of dialogue and cooperation between entities of different member countries. Its 

role should continue to be promoting and leading actions towards a better consolida-

tion of European economic and social development, thus being able to ensure that 

some fundamental expectations and values of modern society are met. This challenge 

can only succeed with the support and active participation of EUROLAB members, 

hoping that there will be the necessary joint efforts to improve the perception of      

added-value of laboratory activities for Society. 

Looking forward to increase co-operation with you, aiming to achieve the highest    

purpose of promoting the laboratories contribution to the improvement of safety and  

quality of life.   

 

Yours Sincerely,      

 

EUROLAB President  

Álvaro Silva Ribeiro    
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EUROLAB General Assembly 2016, TCQA meeting & International Seminar  
19th - 21st April 2016, East Kilbride, Scotland  

 
 

The EUROLAB General Assembly and Annual Meetings 2016 took place in East Kilbride, Scotland, from 19 th to 21st April 

2016 and were kindly hosted by BMTA in conjunction with NEL.  

 

The EUROLAB events started on Tuesday morning with the TCQA meeting, where, among others, the following topics were 

discussed:  

EUROLAB Galaxy and EUROLAB representatives in various working groups; 

TCQA documents: discussions on the óContinuous improvement within QM systemsô ï a new Drafting Group has been 

created by the EUROLAB members from Turkey, Bulgaria and Croatia; 

Cookbooks proposals: óRisk Based Approachô, óTraceability in measurement for medical laboratoriesô, óDecision rulesô. 

Working Groups have been created for drafting these proposed cookbooks;  

TCQA projects: óHarmonisation of Assessorsô, led by TURKLAB. The aim of the project is to address the lack of har-

monisation of assessors at the European level; 

Activities and developments in the TCQA Working Groups; 

TCQA actions in relation to accreditation and standardisation issues.  

 

The second day, Wednesday, 20th April, was dedicated to the EUROLAB ï BMTA International Seminar hosted by NEL. The 

Seminar was well attended, with representatives from the EUROLAB members as well as attendees from the British laborato-

ry sector. The Seminar was opened by the host, Jeff Llewellyn, EUROLAB Vice-President and followed by Álvaro Silva Ribei-

ro, EUROLAB President, who addressed the welcome and thank you remarks to the organisers and participants. The intro-

duction was followed by speakers from various bodies, institutes and industry such as: The UK National Accreditation Body 

(UKAS); The Dutch Metrology Institute; Swedish Centre for Intercomparisons, SP and LGC Group. Among others, the spea-

kers and participants discussed topics related to: the revision of ISO 17025 and the challenges faced by the national  accredi-

tation bodies across Europe, ISO 15189 and its effect on medical laboratories, associated workshops currently being run 

jointly by UKAS and BMTA, inter-laboratory comparisons and proficiency testing. The Seminar concluded with a presentation 

of NEL, by Brian Millington, CEO, TUV-NEL Ltd, and was followed by a tour of NEL facilities.    

The European Federation of National Associations of Measurement, Testing and Analytical Laboratories 

(EUROLAB) held elections to the Board of Administrators, including the re-election of the President & two 

Board Members and the election of one new Vice-President, Treasurer & one new Board Member. 

Participants of the EUROLAB General Assembly, 21st April, East Kilbride EUROLAB Vice-President Kurt Ziegler, President Álvaro 
S. Ribeiro, Vice-President Jeff Llewellyn 



The EUROLAB Board meeting took place on Thursday, 21st April and was followed by the EUROLAB General Assembly where 

various EUROLAB related issues were discussed, such as:  

Institutional representation and international cooperation;  

Policy updates on various on-going legislative developments;  

EUROLAB strategy, including the creation of EUROLAB Experts Advisory Groups and draft of the EUROLAB Policy 

Paper; 

EUROLAB Organization & Galaxy ï the EUROLAB Members agreed with the following proposals: 

Representatives in EA LC: Andreas Kinzel, EUROLAB-Deutschland and Ömer Güzel, TURKLAB 

Representative in EAAB: Irache Visiers, EUROLAB-Spain and substitute Alexander ĠafaŚ²k-Pġtrosz, EUROLAB-CZ; 

Urs von Känel, EUROLAB-CH invited the EUROLAB Members to the National Membersô Meeting 2016, which will 

take place from 27th to 29th September, in Lucerne, Switzerland.  

 

The elections to the EUROLAB Board of Administrators took place during the General Assembly.  

Álvaro Silva Ribeiro, RELACRE, was re-elected for the position of EUROLAB President for 2-year term. 

 

The EUROLAB Members also elected:  

Kurt Ziegler, EUROLAB-Deutschland, for the position of Vice-President  

Bernd Kroon, Fenelab, for the position of Treasurer 

 

New Members of the Board of Administrators:  

Bernd Kroon, Fenelab 

 

Re-elected members to the Board of Administrators:  

Álvaro Silva Ribeiro, RELACRE 

Pascal Launey, LNE 

 

TCQA Vice -Chairman:  

Ömer Güzel, TURKLAB was elected as the new Vice-Chairman of TCQA. 

 

 

The EUROLAB General Assembly 2016 concluded with thank you remarks addressed by the President, Álvaro Silva Ribeiro, to 

BMTA for the organisation of the successful EUROLAB events in Scotland.  

 

The EUROLAB General Assembly and Annual Meetings 2017 will take place from 26th to 28th April 2017, in Bologna, Italy, and 

will be kindly hosted by ALPI.   
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EUROLAB ï BMTA International Seminar, 20th April, East Kilbride Tour of NEL facilities, 20th April, East Kilbride 
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News EUROLAB-CZ 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

  

 

The Association of Accredited and Notified Bodies of the Czech Republic (AAAO) - member of EUROLAB-CZ - organised in conjunction with 
its General Assembly (21-22 April 2016) a seminar with the topic of the importance of the third parties conformity assessment and how to 
strengthen it. The key note speaker was Franziska Kassler (EUROLAB/CEOC Secretariat) who presented the TIC community priorities and rela-

tionship on the EU level. The event was placed in a historical space of Chateau Loucen near Prague.  At the seminar top representatives of the 
national notifying authority - the Czech Office for Standards, Metrology and Testing,  the main market surveillance body ð the Czech Trade Ins-
pection and the national accreditation body ð the Czech Accreditation Institute participated. After the presentations a panel discussion followed 
with the members of AAAO concerning the cooperation among the notified bodies and the authorities mentioned and about the priorities for 

the near future (implementation of the NLF and the Blue Guide, Safety package, draft of the MD regulation, new developments in the EA etc.)  

News EUROLAB-Deutschland 

EUROLAB-Deutschland  has published the 25th Anniversary Book, presenting an overview of the activities developed during the last years. The 

Anniversary Book is available on the EUROLAB-Deutschland webside, at: http://www.eurolab-d.de/deutsch/aktuell/der-jahresbericht-2015-eurolab

-d-ist-da.html 

 

 

Combined with its Annual Meeting EUROLAB-D traditionally organi-
zed a well-attended Colloquium with current topics at the Federal Institute 

for Materials Research and Testing (BAM) in Berlin on 13 April 2016. 

As the first speaker Dr. Volker Czabon presented the new version of 

the ISO 9001 standard which resulted from a major revision of this generic 
quality management standard. Concerning clause structure, terminology and 

some common text modules the new version is aligned with the so-called 

High Level Structure which is used to harmonise various management stan-

dards. It was emphasised that òit is not the intent of this International Stan-
dard to imply the need for: 

uniformity in the structure of different quality management systems; 

alignment of documentation to the clause structure of this Interna-

tional Standard; 

the use of the specific terminology of this International Standard 
within the organization.ó 

On the contrary, Dr. Czabon pointed out that the new standard gives 
more degrees of freedom to the organisations implementing it. One 

example is the required documentation which can be adjusted to the own 

needs of an organisation. A quality manual is not required in any case. 

In order to increase the effectiveness of the quality management sys-
tem (QMS) the organisation shall consider both opportunities and risks. Risk

-based thinking was only implicitly addressed in the previous version of the 
standard, in particular in the requirement concerning preventive actions 
which is now omitted in the new standard. If possible, risks should be elimi-

nated or minimized, but an organisation can also decide to retain a risk by 
informed decision. Actions taken to address risks shall be proportionate to 
their potential impact. A formal risk management (as described e.g. in ISO 

31000) is not required. 
The responsibility of the top management of the organisation is 

strongly emphasised. As elaborated in chapter 5 Leadership the management 

shall demonstrate leadership and commitment concerning the QMS. To 
appoint a management representative with responsibility for the QMS is not 

required anymore. 

A process approach shall be used when developing, implementing and 
improving the QMS. When comparing ISO 9001 and ISO/IEC 17025, Dr. 

Czabon saw a difference in that the latter restricts the process approach just 
to the provision of the calibration or testing services. According to ISO 
9001 laboratories should use this approach for all their activities, such as 

procurement, internal audits, management review or validation of test 

procedures. 
Concluding his talk, Dr. Czabon saw an opportunity for organisations 

because of less formal requirements in the new standard, but also a risk that 
this might cause globally different quality cultures when the standard is im-

plemented. 
In a second lecture Dr. Hedrich presented experiences of the Federal 

Institute for Materials Research and Testing (BAM) with its accreditation 
process as a reference material (RM) producer. Recently BAM, which has 

provided RMs since more than 100 years, had applied for accreditation as a 
RM producer.  

 

 

As a first step this application covers only parts of all RM 
activities. The assessment was combined with a surveillance visit 

with respect to the laboratory accreditation. Thus the effort could 

be minimised as the same assessors could deal with the laboratory 

accreditation and the RM issues. Additionally only one statistician 

was needed. Dr. Hedrich mentioned some of the non-

conformities identified, e.g. concerning partner organisations in-

volved in the RM characterisation or safety data sheets. 
As the second part of this lecture she reported on the deve-

lopment of the new International standard ISO 17034 on the basis 
of ISO Guide 34. In this process a guide is to be transferred into a 

standard. Metaphorically that means to change òshouldó-clauses 

(recommendations) into òshalló (requirements). Additionally the 

standard has to be aligned with the common structure of the 

other standards of the ISO 17000 series, which implies the inclu-

sion of the so-called common elements concerning impartiality, 

confidentiality, complaints procedures and QMS requirements. 

This is not simply trivial as the production of RMs is strictly spea-

king no conformity assessment activity. The publication of the new 

standard is to be expected at the end of this year or in the begin-
ning of 2017. 

The last talk was delivered by Dr. Ellerbeck, who is an em-
ployee of the German accreditation body DAkkS. She talked 
about accreditation of sampling, emphasising that sampling has a 

very important role e.g. for environmental testing. In Germany 
this is a legally regulated area with specific requirements for labo-

ratories notified for the testing of air, water, waste, soil and con-
taminated sites. The respective documents all deal with the sam-
pling process, too. Regarding the horizontal standards, sampling is 

addressed in ISO 15189 for medical laboratories and in ISO/IEC 

17025 for testing laboratories in general. If accredited inspection 
bodies perform sampling, this process has to be compliant with 

the respective clauses of ISO/IEC 17025, too. 
At present it is a matter of international discussion whether 

an organisation can be accredited for sampling as a stand-alone 

activity, i.e. without performing subsequent analysis or testing. Dr. 
Ellerbeck referred to a decision taken by EA during its General 

Assembly 2015 that this type of accreditation is possible either 
against ISO/IEC 17025 or against ISO/IEC 17020. This question is 
also discussed in the course of the revision of ISO/IEC 17025. In 
the current draft (CD 2) sampling is mentioned in the definition of 

laboratory activities. DAkkS has offered accreditation for sampling 
as a stand-alone activity since several years. Some 60 German 
organisations have been granted this type of accreditation so far. 

In the following annual meeting Prof. Kurt Ziegler was re-
elected as chairman for two additional years. The members dis-
cussed among other issues about the revision of ISO/IEC 17025, 
the òBlue Guideó, the DAkkS requirements on metrological 

traceability and on surveillance procedures. 

EUROLAB-D Annual Meeting  & Colloquim 

http://www.eurolab-d.de/deutsch/aktuell/der-jahresbericht-2015-eurolab-d-ist-da.html
http://www.eurolab-d.de/deutsch/aktuell/der-jahresbericht-2015-eurolab-d-ist-da.html
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25th Anniversary of RELACRE  
 
RELACRE celebrated its 25th anniversary on 9th of May with an International Symposium aiming at promoting 

the Importance of Conformity Assessment for Safety and for the Quality of Life.  
 

The event took place at Museu do Oriente on 9th May 2016, having 126 participants and more than 20 Sponsors 

acting in the conformity assessment field. Related to the celebration, recognitions were made to several persons 
who cooperate with RELACRE, and 4 new Honorary members were associated, one of them being José Luis 
Sánchez Álvarez-Campana from EUROLAB-Spain, for promoting cooperation between the two entities and the 

two Countries for many years.   

 
Also to commemorate this event, a film was produced to promote laboratory activity, for now in Portuguese language but, soon, tran-

slated to English.  

 
The program of the Symposium had interesting talks by: 

Alan Bryden, first President of EUROLAB (Testing and Conformity Assessment in Support of Sustainable Development),  

Orlando Paixão, first President of RELACRE (Challenges and Framework in the beginning of RELACRE),  

José Luis Sánchez Álvarez-Campana, EUROLAB-Spain (Rethinking the Global Market: an overview of the forthcoming opportuni-
ties in the TIC Sector),  

Maria João Estorninho, Law Faculty of Lisbon University (European Directives, Public Contracts and Accreditation),  

Drewin Nieuwenhuis, CEOC General Secretariat (Global trends and Development in the Testing, Inspection and Certification ð 

TIC ð Sector),  

João Cotta, CEO of Controlvet ð ALS Portugal (Challenges of Internationalization),  

Guiomar Massa Medeiros, Chair of RELACRE Sectorial Committee for Water (Competitiveness and the Value of Laboratory 

Activity to Economy), and  

Álvaro Ribeiro, President of RELACRE and President of EUROLAB aisbl (The Relevance of Laboratory Activity to the Economy 

and to the Society).    

 

 

News RELACRE 
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RELACRE sponsored the organisation of CEM Conference held in Lisbon from 18th to 20th of May.  

 
CEM ð International conference and Exhibition on Emission Monitoring, is one of the major events on Environmental testing field. More than 

300 participants worldwide and more than 60 participants in the technical exposition. 

During the opening section, Álvaro Ribeiro took the opportunity to promote EUROLAB as representative of conformity assessment bodies, 

being many of the participants from laboratories doing this type of activity. 
 

The CEM event brought together the International emissions monitoring community to network, trade ideas and discuss technology, 
methods, applications, legislation and standards relevant to all atmospheric pollutants which include particulates, SO2, NOx VOC, trace ele-
ments and greenhouse gases. 

 

The CEM 2016 presentations and posters presentations were addressed a wide range of testing and monitoring issues covering the latest 

international regulations, standards, methods and technologies in applications such as power stations, waste incineration, laboratory analysis, 

ship emissions and the Maritime Directive, biofuels, coal and biomass fired boilers, hazardous waste incineration, cement plants, chloralkali 
plants and landfill emissions.  

 

 

 

News RELACRE 
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News Eurolab-Spain 

 

 

 

EUROLAB -España General Assembly  

2nd June 2016 

 

 

On June 2nd EUROLAB-España celebrated the General Assembly 2016. With the participation of a large 

number of members, we treated different subjects, like EUROLAB-España Annual Report 2015, Man-

agement Plan and budget for 2016. 

After the meeting took place a lunch, where all the participants could meet and exchange experiences. 


